# HISTORICAL SOCIETY NOTES AND DOCUMENTS

# AN ANNOTATED BIBLIOGRAPHY OF CIVIL WAR-ERA ARTICLES IN PENNSYLVANIA JOURNALS, 1893-1982

# Compiled and edited by JOHN KENT FOLMAR

THE Civil War is the most written-about event in United States history. Over the intervening years, professional and amateur historians have used state historical journals as important outlets for their research and analysis. The three journals published in Pennsylvania are no exception. Considerable space has been devoted to the many, and often complex, aspects of the war; predictably so, since Pennsylvania was the only Northern state (that is, where slavery was illegal) that was invaded by a major Confederate army.

This bibliography includes 139 articles from the 868 issues of the three journals. It does not list pieces of minor significance or of a trivial nature. The oldest publication, *The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* has, since 1877, emphasized the colonial and early national history in the Philadelphia region of the state. Therefore, only forty-one articles (29.5 percent of the total) have appeared in that journal. The first one was not published until 1893, and there were only seventeen published (out of 300 issues) by 1952. During the Civil War centennial (1961-1965) fourteen were published, and seven have been published since 1965.

Pennsylvania History, which also has an eastern Pennsylvania orientation, has been published since 1934. Since then, forty-three articles (31 percent) have been published, which is more per number of volumes than the other two journals. Twenty-five articles were published before 1961, thirteen during the centennial, and ten since 1965.

Since 1918, fifty-seven articles (almost 40 percent) have been published in *The Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine*. Twen-

Professor Folmar is in the Department of History and Urban Affairs, California University of Pennsylvania.—Editor

ty-two were printed before 1961, eighteen during the centennial, and sixteen since 1965. There seems to have been more interest in the war over a longer period of time in the western environs.

Topically, published diaries (seventeen articles), letters (thirteen), and Gettysburg and "soldiers at war" (twelve each) have been the most popular subjects. Newspaper/press and politicians articles were next with eleven and ten, respectively. These were followed by: Lincoln, seven articles; memoirs, six; defense, Philadelphia, and politics/elections, five each; and historiography, four.

The articles are listed chronologically (date of publication) by subject. Abbreviations: PMHB (The Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography); PH (Pennsylvania History); WPHM (The Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine).

# DIARIES

- Singmaster, Elsie. ed. "The Diary of Josephine Forney Roedel." *PMHB* 67 (Oct. 1943): 390-411. A native of Gettysburg, Roedel lived in Virginia and returned through the "lines" in 1863.
- Hunter, William A. ed. "The Civil War Diaries of Leonard C. Ferguson." PH 14 (July 1947): 196-224; (Oct. 1947): 289-313 (1864 entries). Ferguson served in the 57th Pennsylvania Infantry Regiment, Volunteers. These entries are for 1861-1864.
- Thurner, Arthur W. "A Young Soldier in the Army of the Potomac: Diary of Howard Helman, 1862." PMHB 87 (Apr. 1963): 139-55. Helman served in the 12th New Jersey Regiment.
- Editors. "The Diaries of Sidney George Fisher, 1860." PMHB 87 (July 1963): 324-47; (Oct. 1963): 431-53; "1861." 88 (Jan. 1964): 70-93; (Apr. 1964): 199-226; "1862." 88 (July 1964): 328-67; "1863." 88 (Oct. 1964): 456-84; "1864." 89 (Jan. 1965): 79-110; "1865." 89 (Apr. 1965): 207-27. Fisher was a well-known Philadelphia attorney, businessman, and intellectual.
- Thompson, D. G. Brinton. ed. "From Chancellorsville to Gettysburg, A Doctor's Diary." *PMHB* 89 (July 1965): 292-315. Dr. Daniel G. Brinton was attached to the XI Corps.
- Coan, Donald J. ed. "Civil War Diary of an Ohio Volunteer." WPHM 50 (July 1967): 171-86. The diarist served with the 104th Ohio.
- Ness, Charles H. ed. "Home to Franklin! Excerpts from the Civil War Diary of George Randolph Snowden." WPHM 54 (Apr. 1971): 158-66. Snowden was in the 142nd Pennsylvania.

- McLaughlin, Florence C. "Diary of Sailsbury [N.C.] Prison by James W. Eberhart." WPHM 56 (July 1973): 211-51. The diarist served in the 8th Pennsylvania Reserves and 191st Pennsylvania.
- Wister, Fanny Kemble. "Sarah Butler Wister's Civil War Diary." PMHB 102 (July 1978): 271-327. Wister was a well-known Philadelphia intellectual and writer.

## **LETTERS**

- Swank, James M. contributor. "Important Letter of Secretary of War, Hon. E. M. Stanton, Written in 1862." PMHB 38 (Jan. 1914): 89-93. The letter concerns McClellan's Peninsular campaign.
- Workmaster, Wallace F. ed. "The Frank H. Shiras Letters, 1862-1865." WPHM 40 (Fall 1957): 163-90. Shiras served with the Independent Pennsylvania Light Artillery.
- Farr, Clifford B. ed. "The Civil War Correspondence of Dr. Thomas S. Kirkbride." *PMHB* 83 (Jan. 1959): 74-89. Kirkbride was superintendent of the Mental and Nervous Department, Pennsylvania Hospital, Philadelphia.
- Adams, Ida Bright. ed. "The Civil War Letters of James Rush Holmes." WPHM 44 (June 1961): 105-27. Holmes served in the 61st Pennsylvania.
- Hammond, Mary Acton. ed. "'Dear Mollie': Letters of Captain Edward A. Acton to His Wife, 1862." PMHB 89 (Jan. 1965): 3-51. Acton was in the 5th New Jersey.
- Reinsberg, Mark. ed. "A Bucktail Voice: Civil War Correspondence of Pvt. Cordello Collins." WPHM 48 (July 1965): 235-48. Collins served in the 42nd Pennsylvania.
- Lander, Ernest M., Jr. ed. "A Confederate Girl Visits Pennsylvania, July-September 1863." Part I. WPHM 49 (Apr. 1966): 111-26; Part II. (July 1966): 197-211. Floride Clemson, the writer, was the granddaughter of John C. Calhoun.
- Holson, Charles F., and Shankman, Arnold. eds. "Colonel of the Bucktails: Civil War Letters of Charles Frederick Taylor." *PMHB* 97 (July 1973): 333-61. Taylor served in the 42nd Pennsylvania and 13th Reserve regiments.
- Arndt, Karl J. R. "A Former Harmonist Describes His Civil War Experiences, Including Parade Before Lincoln." WPHM 58 (Apr. 1975): 279-81.
- McLaughlin, Florence C. ed. "'Dear Sister Jennie Dear Brother

- Jacob': The Correspondence Between a Northern Soldier and His Sister in Mechanicsburg, Pennsylvania, 1861-1864." Part 1. WPHM 60 (Apr. 1977): 109-43; Part 2. (July 1977): 203-40. Jacob Heffelfinger was in the 7th Regiment, Pennsylvania Reserves.
- Barton, Michael. ed. "The Civil War Letters of Captain Andrew Lewis and His Daughter." WPHM 60 (Oct. 1977): 371-90. Lewis was in the 40th Pennsylvania.

Note that no "letters" articles have appeared in PH.

#### **GETTYSBURG**

- Lambert, William H. "The Gettysburg Address: When Written, How Received, Its True Form." PMHB 33 (Oct. 1909): 385-408.
- Singmaster, Elsie. ed. "[Recollections of] Mrs. Jacob A. Clutz (Liberty Augusta Hollinger), The Battle of Gettysburg." *PH* 5 (July 1938): 166-78.
- Fortenbaugh, Robert. "Abraham Lincoln at Gettysburg, November 18 and 19, 1863." PH 5 (Oct. 1938): 223-44.
- ———. "Lincoln as Gettysburg Saw Him." *PH* 14 (Jan. 1947): 1-12.
- Page, Evelyn. "After Gettysburg: Frederick Law Olmsted on the Escape of Lee." PMHB 75 (Oct. 1951): 436-46.
- Weigley, Russell F. "Emergency Troops in the Gettysburg Campaign." PH 25 (Jan. 1958): 39-57.
- Coddington, Edwin B. "Rothermel's Paintings of the Battle of Gettysburg." PH 27 (Jan. 1960): 1-27.
- Reed, Merl E. ed. "The Gettysburg Campaign A Louisiana Lieutenant's Eye-witness Account." PH 30 (Apr. 1963): 184-91. The lieutenant was in the 8th Louisiana.
- Hassler, Warren W., Jr. "George G. Meade and His Role in the Gettysburg Campaign." PH 32 (Oct. 1965): 380-405.
- Stonesifer, Roy P. "The Little Round Top Controversy—Gouverneur Warren, Strong Vincent, and George Sykes." PH 35 (July 1968): 225-30.
- Bloom, Robert L. "The Battle of Gettysburg in Fiction." PH 43 (Oct. 1976): 309-27.
- Note that no articles were published on Gettysburg in the WPHM and that all but two of the ones published were in PH.

#### SOLDIERS AT WAR

- Jackson, Frank W. "Colonel Samuel M. Jackson and the Eleventh Pennsylvania Reserves." WPHM 18 (Mar. 1935): 45-47.
- Coleman, Helen Turnbull Waite. "Brigadier General John Fraser, A.M. (1823-1878): A Jefferson College Professor from Scotland, in the Union Army." WPHM 44 (Sept. 1961): 257-60.
- Sutherland, Bruce. "Pittsburgh Volunteers With Sickles' Excelsior Brigade." Part 1. WPHM 45 (Mar. 1962): 47-68; Part 2. "From Williamsburg to Second Bull Run." (June 1962): 147-67; Part 3. "Fredericksburg and Chancellorsville." (Sept. 1962): 241-62; Part 4. "Gettysburg to Petersburg." (Dec. 1962): 309-32.
- Borkowski, Joseph A. "Camp Wilkins, Military Post, 1861." WPHM 45 (Sept. 1962): 229-39.
- Woodward, Daniel H. "The Civil War of a Pennsylvania Trooper." *PMHB* 87 (Jan. 1963): 39-62. The trooper served in the 12th New Jersey.
- Raphelson, Alfred C. "Alexander Schimmelfennig: A German-American Campaigner in the Civil War." *PMHB* 87 (Apr. 1963): 156-81. He rose to a division command and fought at Gettysburg.
- Nalty, Bernard C., and Strobridge, Truman R. "Emmet Crawford, Pennsylvania Volunteer Turned Indian Fighter." *PH* 33 (Apr. 1966): 204-14. He served in the 71st Pennsylvania.
- Thompson, D. G. Brinton. "Dr. Daniel Garrison Brinton with the Army of the Cumberland." PMHB 90 (Oct. 1966): 466-90.
- McConnell, Edward N. "A Brief History of Company A, 139th Regiment, Pennsylvania Volunteers." WPHM 55 (Oct. 1972): 307-18.

# NEWSPAPER/PRESS

- Abrams, Ray H. "The [West Chester] Jeffersonian, Copperhead Newspaper." PMHB 57 (July 1933): 260-83.
- Cale, Edgar B. "Editorial Sentiment in Pennsylvania in the Campaign of 1860." PH 4 (Oct. 1937): 219-34.
- Robinson, Elwyn Burns. "The *Press*: President Lincoln's Philadelphia Organ." *PMHB* 65 (Apr. 1941): 157-70.
- Andrews, J. Cutler. "The Pennsylvania Press During the Civil War." *PH* 9 (Jan. 1942): 22-36.
- Everett, Edward G. "Pennsylvania Newspapers and Public Opinion, 1861-1862." WPHM 44 (Mar. 1961): 1-11.

- Bloom, Robert L. "Newspaper Opinion in the State Election of 1860." PH 28 (Oct. 1961): 346-64.
- Andrews, J. Cutler. "The Press Reports the Battle of Gettysburg." *PH* 31 (Apr. 1964): 176-98.
- -----. "Writing History from Civil War Newspapers." WPHM 54 (Jan. 1971): 1-14.
- Boileau, Albert D. "Freedom of the Press During the Civil War: The Case of Albert D. Boileau." PH 42 (Oct. 1975): 305-15. Boileau edited the Philadelphia Evening Journal.
- Crofts, Daniel W. "James E. Harvey and the Secession Crisis." *PMHB* 103 (Apr. 1979): 177-95. Harvey was a newspaperman and an influential moderate Republican.
- George, Joseph, Jr. "Philadelphia's Catholic Herald: The Civil War Years." PMHB 103 (Apr. 1979): 196-221.

## **POLITICIANS**

- Russ, William A., Jr. "Franklin Weirick: 'Copperhead' of Central Pennsylvania." PH 5 (Oct. 1938): 245-56.
- Macartney, Clarence Edward. "Jeremiah Sullivan Black: Somerset's Great Lawyer." WPHM 35 (Mar. 1952): 17-24.
- Maynard, Douglas H. "[Thomas H.] Dudley of New Jersey and the Nomination of Lincoln." PMHB 82 (Jan. 1958): 100-8.
- Crawford, Stanton C., and Hodges, Nancy C. "George McCandless Porter: The Life and Times of a Front-runner of the State of West Virginia." WPHM 46 (July 1963): 259-83.
- Albright, Rebecca Gifford. "The Civil War Career of Andrew Gregg Curtin, Governor of Pennsylvania." WPHM 47 (Oct. 1964): 323-41; Part II, Chapter III. "Lincoln, the Governors, and the People." 48 (Jan. 1965): 19-42; Part III, Chapter IV. "The Necessity of Being Ready." (Apr. 1965): 151-73.
- Barrett, Eugene A. "The Civil War Services of John F. Hartranft." PH 32 (Apr. 1965): 166-86.
- Shankman, Arnold. "William B. Reed and the Civil War." PH 39 (Oct. 1972): 455-68. Reed was an outspoken antiwar Philadelphia Democrat.
- Hubbell, John T. "Jeremiah Sullivan Black and the Great Secession Winter." WPHM 57 (July 1974): 256-74.

# LINCOLN

Luthin, Reinhard H. "Pennsylvania and Lincoln's Rise to the Presidency." PMHB 67 (Jan. 1943): 61-82.

- Randall, J. G. "Civil and Military Relationships Under Lincoln." *PMHB* 69 (July 1945): 199-206.
- Cramer, J. H. "A President-elect in Western Pennsylvania." PMHB 71 (July 1947): 206-17.
- Miller, Ernest C. ed. "Ida M. Tarbell and Booth's Plot to Kidnap Lincoln." PH 21 (July 1954): 201-13.
- Carson, Herbert L. "Nor Long Remember: Lincoln at Gettysburg." *PH* 28 (Oct. 1961): 365-71.
- Coddington, Edwin B. "Lincoln's Role in the Gettysburg Campaign." *PH* 34 (July 1967): 250-65.
- Tilberg, Frederick. "The Location of the Platform from which Lincoln Delivered the Gettysburg Address." PH 40 (Apr. 1973): 179-91.

Note that an article on Lincoln has yet to appear in the WPHM.

# **MEMOIRS**

- Craig, Captain Samuel A. "A Few Words By Way of Preface." WPHM 13 (Oct. 1930): 215-36; "Memoirs of Civil War and Reconstruction." Part II. 14 (Jan. 1931): 43-60; Part III. (Apr. 1931): 115-37; "Experiences and Duties as Captain V.R.C.U.S.A." Part IV. (July 1931): 191-206. Craig served in the 105th Pennsylvania.
- Sharpe, John C. "A Boy's Experience During the Civil War." *PH* 6 (July 1939): 159-69. These recollections relate to Cumberland County and the Gettysburg campaign.
- Lindsey, David. "Andrew Jackson Smith, Pennsylvanian Extraordinary: Recollections of a Century, 1832-1928." WPHM 43 (June 1960): 147-55. Smith served with the 99th Illinois in the Western Theater.

#### DEFENSE

- Cowan, John P. "Fortifying Pittsburgh in 1863: Historic Document Gives Interesting Record of the Men Who Worked on Construction of Coal Hill Fort." WPHM 2 (Jan. 1919): 59-64.
- Duncan, Bingham. "New Castle in 1860-61: A Community Response to a War Crisis." WPHM 24 (Dec. 1941): 251-60.
- Everett, Edward G. "Pennsylvania Raises an Army, 1861." WPHM 39 (Summer 1956): 83-108.
- Coddington, Edwin B. "Pennsylvania Prepares for Invasion, 1863." *PH* 31 (Apr. 1964): 157-75.

Swetnam, George. "Thirty Days of Panic." WPHM 51 (Oct. 1968): 329-43. This article concerns Pittsburgh's defensive efforts during June 1863 against Lee's possible move west.

# **PHILADELPHIA**

- MacKay, Winnifred K. "Philadelphia During the Civil War, 1861-1865." PMHB 70 (Jan. 1946): 3-51.
- Binder, Frederick M. "Philadelphia's Free Military School." *PH* 17 (Oct. 1950): 281-91. This school was for blacks.
- Calderhead, William L. "Philadelphia in Crisis: June-July 1863." PH 28 (Apr. 1961): 142-55.
- George, Joseph, Jr. "Philadelphians Greet Their President-Elect 1861." PH 29 (Oct. 1962): 381-90.
- Wainwright, Nicholas B. "The Loyal Opposition in Civil War Philadelphia." PMHB 88 (July 1964): 294-315.

# POLITICS/ELECTIONS

- Brillhart, Norman C. "The Election of 1864 in Western Pennsylvania." WPHM 8 (Jan. 1925): 26-36.
- Myers, C. Maxwell. "The Influence of Western Pennsylvania in the Campaign of 1860." WPHM 24 (Dec. 1941): 229-50.
- Cardwell, Guy A. "Bayard Taylor Campaigns for Lincoln." PH 18 (Oct. 1951): 307-16.
- Russell, William H. "A. K. McClure and the People's Party in the Campaign of 1860." PH 28 (Oct. 1961): 335-45.
- Shankman, Arnold. "John P. Penney, Harry White, and the 1864 Pennsylvania Senate Deadlock." WPHM 55 (Jan. 1972): 77-86.

# HISTORIOGRAPHY

- Pennypacker, Isaac R. "Civil War Historians and History." *PMHB* 51 (July 1927): 330-50.
- ——. "Military Historians and History." *PMHB* 52 (Apr. 1928): 141-61; (July 1928): 229-48.
- "Military Historians and History." *PMHB* 53 (Jan. 1929): 28-50. This is a critique of the Eastern Theater and Pennsylvania generals.

#### BLACKS

- Davis, George L. "Pittsburgh's Negro Troops in the Civil War." WPHM 36 (June 1953): 101-13.
- Montgomery, Horace. "A Union Officer's Recollections of the Negro as a Soldier." PH 28 (Apr. 1961): 156-86. This article concerns Company D, 6th U.S. Infantry, Colored.
- Wert, Jeffry D. "Camp William Penn and the Black Soldier." PH 46 (Oct. 1979): 335-46. This camp was near Philadelphia.

# OPPOSITION TO THE WAR

- Hummel, William W. "The [Union] Military Occupation of Columbia County: A Re-examination." PMHB 80 (July 1956): 320-38.
- Everett, Edward G. "Contraband and Rebel Sympathizers in Pennsylvania in 1861." WPHM 41 (Spring 1958): 29-40.
- Shankman, Arnold. "Draft Resistance in Civil War Pennsylvania." *PMHB* 101 (Apr. 1977): 190-204.

# NAVY

- Packard, Kent. "Jottings By the Way: A Sailor's Log 1862 to 1864." PMHB 71 (Apr. 1947): 121-51. He served aboard the U.S.S. Princeton and U.S.S. Powhatan.
- Parker, Theodore R. "Western Pennsylvania and the Naval War on the Inland Rivers, 1861-1863." PH 16 (July 1949): 221-29.

#### CIVILIAN AID

- Everett, Edward G. "The Rise of Philanthropic Agencies in Pennsylvania in 1861." WPHM 40 (Spring 1957): 21-32.
- Daniel, Dorothy. "The Sanitary Fair." WPHM 41 (Summer 1958): 145-62. The Sanitary (health) Fair occurred in Pittsburgh.

#### TRANSPORTATION

- Parker, Theodore R. "A Glimpse of Railroading During the Civil War." WPHM 20 (Sept. 1937): 220.
- ------. "William J. Kountz, Superintendent of River Transportation under McClellan, 1861-62." WPHM 21 (Dec. 1938): 237-54.

#### MISCELLANEOUS

- Dudley, Thomas H. "Three Critical Periods in Our Diplomatic Relations with England during the Late War." PMHB 17 (1893): 34-54. Dudley was consul in Liverpool.
- Editors. "Banquet Given by the Historical Society of Pennsylvania, To Celebrate the Ninety-Fifth Anniversary of the Birth of Major General George Gordon Meade, December 31, 1910." PMHB 35 (1911): 1-40. Politicians (state and national) and generals recalled his illustrious Civil War career.
- Vaira, Louis. "Some Aspects of Pittsburgh's Industrial Contributions to the Civil War." WPHM 6 (Jan. 1923): 9-20.
- Anderson, Judith. "Anna Dickinson, Antislavery Radical." PH 3 (July 1936): 147-63. She was a Philadelphia activist.
- Neel, Gregg L. "The Confederate Memorial at West Park in Pittsburgh." WPHM 20 (Sept. 1937): 215-19. This unique memorial, dedicated in 1934, was to commemorate Col. John T. Morgan's 118 "raiders" who were incarcerated there during 1863-1864.
- Harmon, George D. "The Pennsylvania Clergy and the Civil War." *PH* 6 (Apr. 1939): 86-102.
- Levin, Bernard. "Pennsylvania and the Civil War." PH 10 (Jan. 1943): 1-10.
- Siebeneck, Henry King. "Pittsburgh's Civil War Fortification Claims." WPHM 27 (Mar.-June 1944): 1-20.
- Hesseltine, William B., and Wolf, Hazel C. "The Altoona Conference and the Emancipation Proclamation." *PMHB* 71 (July 1947): 195-205.
- Berthoff, Rowland. ed. "'When Once the Ball Is Commenced . . .': A Pennsylvania Irishman at Fort Sumter." PH 24 (July 1957): 219-22.
- Everett, Edward G. "The Baltimore Riots, April, 1861." *PH* 24 (Oct. 1957): 331-42.
- James, C. Rosser. "An Untold Incident of McClellan's Peninsular Campaign." WPHM 44 (June 1961): 151-57. This article concerns General Johnston's surprise withdrawal from Yorktown, Virginia.
- Moseley, Edwin M. "Washington and Jefferson Colleges: A Microcosm of the Civil War." WPHM 45 (June 1962): 107-13.
- Crist, Robert Grant. "Highwater 1863: The Confederate Approach to Harrisburg." PH 30 (Apr. 1963): 158-83.
- Harmon, George D., and Hazlehurst, Edith Blackburn. eds. "Captain Isaiah Conley's Escape from a Southern Prison, 1864." WPHM

- 47 (Apr. 1964): 79-106; Part II. (July 1964): 225-47. He was in the 101st Pennsylvania.
- Nicklason, Fred. "The Secession Winter and the [Select House] Committee of Five." PH 38 (Oct. 1971): 372-88.
- McLaughlin, Florence C. "A Footnote to the 'Diary of Sailsbury Prison.' "WPHM 57 (Jan. 1974): 127-28.
- Barton, Michael. "The Brave Two Hundred and Second': A Pennsylvania Sergeant's Poem on Mosby and the Railroads." PH 43 (Apr. 1976): 139-45.
- Heriot, Ruthanne. "Discord in Civil War Volunteer Units An Incident Explained." WPHM 63 (Oct. 1980): 367-72. James Niblack, a U.S. Zouave Cadet from Allegheny County, served in the 28th Pennsylvania.
- Hempel, Ralph L., and Ormsby, Charles W., Jr. "Crime and Punishment on the Civil War Homefront." *PMHB* 106 (Apr. 1982): 223-38. The "homefront" is Lancaster County.